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Minutes of Brook Parish Council Meeting held in the Village Hall on Thursday, 19 August 2004  

Present
Tony Alcock in the Chair


Adrienne Betty


Councillor Bruce Claridge


Nick Fawcett


John Griggs


Dave Hopkins

In attendance
Mrs P Meakins, ABC Research and Development Manager, 

Mr and Mrs W G Hancock, His Honour Judge David Wilcox and Mrs R Wilcox

Apologies for absence - Teresa Redfern 
Minutes of meeting held on 22 July were approved as a correct record.

Matters arising from previous minutes


Terry’s Wood Farm 


No further progress.


Land Registry – Brook Wood


Ownership of Brook Wood is now with Godmersham Park Estate and the chairman has written to clarify the continuation of the provision of access.


Forum of Parish Councils


This will develop. A meeting was held at Crundale Church regarding four wheel drive vehicles. Useful discussion to formulate ways to pursue this problem will be pursued.  

Mayor’s visit


The Mayor has now confirmed that he will officiate at the launch of the Community Plan held in the Village Hall on Sunday, 3 October at 3.00pm.


Environment Agency

A list of questions will be sent to the Strategic Planning Engineer from the Environment Agency for his attendance on Thursday, 16 September.


Village Hall Lighting


The chairman of the Village Hall Committee has been informed that the Parish Council will fund lighting in the entry area.


Security gate into recreation ground


A reply has not yet been received from the Village Hall Committee .

Affordable Housing

The chairman welcomed Mrs M Meakins, ABC Research and Development Manager, who then explained local needs housing.

Affordable housing is providing homes in rural communities in the whole country. Ashford set the scene on how to do this in village communities for parishioners only, and not anyone else. Developments are funded only where a need is identified and over the last twenty years approximately 200 homes have been built in villages, purely for village people, in about 16 parishes. 

The process is started off with a postal survey, looking at the village and asking about the need, ie are there people who would like to come back who cannot afford to purchase or rent. The survey is then analysed to identify whether there is a need or not (not all parishes have a need). Parish Councils are the leaders all the way through. If a need is identified ABC work with Parish Councils on site identification, choice of Housing Association and then work within the spending framework (local documentation Section 106 Agreement). The only people who can occupy these properties are those who have lived in the village for some time and those who have a need to return either to give or receive support, ie children supporting parents or parents supporting children. Careful consideration is given in assessing need. The Parish Council is not required to pay for anything, their role is working with ABC in partnership. The Parish Council would be asked to keep a list of people who have an interest. This list will be checked to establish the names are genuine locals to the parish. 

The housing is shared or rented. Rented cannot be sold to sitting tenants. Those properties sold to sole occupiers can never be freehold and 50% is always held by the Housing Association, ie property is available in perpetuity.

Research was undertaken approximately four years ago to look at Kent Community Council and the effect this housing had on villages. Almost without exception more facilities had become available such as public houses and schools, and recreation clubs were better maintained.

On occasion, and it has only happened twice, there may be a property becoming available where there is no-one in the village. In this instance ABC will look at surrounding parishes. These parishes will have been identified and named right at the beginning. This is in the Agreement, so it is very clear where the cascade goes. ABC send out papers at consultation and they look at the Agreement to make sure this is covered. The whole document outlines the way they want to proceed so there is a very clear statement of who is going to do what. Documentation is put in place to avoid mishaps. ABC are reviewing the whole process and asking Parishes for comments. 

Questions and discussion then took place with Mrs Meakins.

Asked how is the land acquired Mrs Meakins confirmed that need has first to be identified. Only if there is a need will ABC then look for land. It will depend on who the land owners are, as ABC may have pockets of land, and also what the need is, as there may only be a need for 3 or 4 properties. At the moment nine parishes are having their needs assessed. Land with ponds and badgers pose greater problems as the Housing Association has to cover the cost, which in the case of badgers can be £10,000 per set. This forms part of the feasibility research and such costs come off the land price. ABC has an acceptance policy which states there can only be a build in a parish purely for the housing needs of the village. Section 106 is part of the Planning Act that gives all the documentation, tied in with the planning agreement. A rough guide is approximately four or five units. However, there are some cases of hidden needs.

ABC act as facilitators in the process and have a partnership with Housing Associations who are obtained through a commissioning process to ensure they are of a high standard. In a small parish ABC will follow expert advice and work very closely with parishes.
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Problems with some Housing Association residents were of concern and Mrs Meakins informed the meeting that one of the reasons ABC have looked at how Housing Associations work is to avoid these problems. Those people who are housed will already be people in or from the village. Therefore, the village will know the people.

It was pointed out to Mrs Meakins that land had been offered to ABC on Nats Lane where there is no kerb, no paths etc. Mrs Meakins confirmed that ABC has first to establish a need and then all such issues will have to meet strict parish planning guidelines.

Councillor Claridge gave the definition of affordable housing as housing that costs 30% or less of the family units total annual income. Mrs Meakins clarified this by saying rents are capped so rents are affordable by 90% of families. There is an affordability formula that means that the vast majority of people are charged 25/30% of income for housing costs. Housing Associations in the past were more expensive than the Council. Now the difference is no more than £3/£4 in the rent cap to ensure rents do not go up. Rents can only increase by retail price index. Many rents are not increased every year, but repairs will be recovered in a rental increase. 

Shared ownership properties have to be available as if on the open market. Then they are sold to those who can afford them and people purchasing them can purchase as little as 25% of value. Family income is the criteria on whether a building is rental or shared ownership. A maximum of 50% of the value can be purchased, with the Housing Association owning a minimum of 50% in perpetuity (perpetuity being identified as 80 years).

Change of occupancy was questioned, for instance when a family moved out and there was no-one within the parish or neighbouring parishes wishing to be housed. Mrs Meakins stated this is very, very unlikely. ABC has considered this and the risk is very low. After a survey of need where ten families are identified, the build would be for five families, because situations change, people move away and therefore there is always a need. What is more likely to happen is that Parish Councils ask for another survey to build another set of houses to meet the need. 

The definition of need was queried, as need can be measured in different ways. Mrs Meakins answered that ‘need’ will be people who live in this parish or want to come back to this parish. ABC will then look at the housing need or, inability to afford to buy or rent a house in the village.

The future socio-economic package of the village was queried and whether it was a good thing to follow the current affordable housing criteria. Mrs Meakin stated that there is real concern about villages dying, shops closing and schools closing because of insufficient people to keep it going. This particular policy is about keeping the village alive. However, Parish Wish Lists have identified integration of youth and cultures.

Any build would be undertaken with occupancy in mind, ie family with three children would expect a three bedroom house. Single occupancy would expect own front door with living room, bathroom, kitchen and bedroom. 

Mrs Meakins confirmed that if the Parish Council wish to pursue affordable housing, then a survey will be undertaken by Alison Thompson, Rural Housing Trust. ABC will fund the initial survey, the cost of which is £300 per 500 homes. The survey forms are returned to Rural Housing Trust who analyse the information and produce a report. From this 
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report ABC will identify if there is a need. The commencement date would be early spring and from start to completion of property takes approximately eighteen months. 

After the survey an event will be organised where everyone has an opportunity to look at what is going on. Then a second survey identifies individual people and checks on the mix of rental and purchase properties.

Compulsory purchase of land was queried, but Mrs Meakins confirmed this was very expensive. Land is purchased at agricultural cost plus a small amount. 

The chairman thanked Mrs Meakins and informed her that the committee would discuss whether to undertake a survey at the next meeting and will inform her of their decision.

Waste Management and Collection

The chairman was uncertain that Councillor Claridge had fully appreciated the feeling in the village and the fact that the Environmental Services Manager at ABC had lost sight of the fact that Brook had its own Parish Council.

Councillor Claridge had received several letters from residents and had forwarded them to the Environmental Services Manager. The chairman felt that WyeCycle should find out why there is dissatisfaction. The principle is good but consultation should have taken place. Mr Spicer will now be asked to take action. 

The chairman confirmed that Councillor Claridge represents the parish but that residents should address their comments through the Parish Council.

Speed Management
ABC had responded to the letter about the siting of signs stating this was not possible, due to legalities and expert opinions. The committee was informed that some residents had expressed disquiet about the signs, unclear why 30mph should be of greater cost than 40mph when 30mph signs would only need to be at either end of the village.

The Chairman reported that ABC had informed him that were the 40mph not taken up, then any future speed restriction would incur costs to the Parish Council. The chairman therefore recommended that the 40mph be accepted.

Asset Register

A draft asset register was tabled for comments and amendments were made to the document. 

Finances

Lawncare had agreed to cut the grass at either side of the entrance to the recreation ground, for which they will charge an extra £5.00, making the total charge £55 per cut. The committee agreed to this.

A cheque for £110.00 for Lawncare was approved.

Palmstead Nurseries
Nothing further had been heard, therefore this would be pursued.

Community Plan

See Mayor’s visit above. 
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Flooding

Ted Craker had been contacted, but unfortunately he was away on holiday. He will be asked to contact Mr Mitchell to pursue some action on the problem of the culvert near Troy Town Lane. 

Allowances for Parish Councillors 

A letter had been received from Mr P N H Clokie, Leader of the Council, regarding the introduction of the Parish Allowances set up by an Independent Panel to make recommendations on Parish Council allowances. The Council were requesting a contribution of £13.31 to meet the regulations that the expenses of the Panel are met by the Parish Councils within that area.

There was unanimous feeling that as this Parish Council do not seek expenses, then it was not appropriate they contribute to the expenses of others. The chairman would write back with this decision.

Date of next meeting

To be held in the Village Hall on Thursday, 16 September 2004. 

